In his talk “Shadowing the U.S. Census,” Wayne Villemez addressed many of these challenges to the task of providing quality data.  By its own admission, the U.S. Bureau of the Census says that it undercounted the population of Connecticut in 1990 by more than 21,000, costing the state hundreds of millions of dollars in federal assistance tied to population counts.  Undercounting errors were worse among the young than the old—children were undercounted at a rate of 1.7% while adults were undercounted at a rate of 0.3%—and worse among minorities than whites—blacks and Hispanics were undercounted at rates exceeding 5%, while whites, on average, were not undercounted at all.  To many, such errors were unjustifiable.

In the 2000 Census the stakes were higher.  Any potential undercount not only threatened millions of dollars in funding, it also endangered one of the state’s Congressional seats.  Accordingly, the Connecticut Office of Policy and Management commissioned the University of Connecticut’s Center for Population Research (CPR) to conduct a “shadow” Census survey to check the accuracy of the official Census count and to document any significant undercount should the Census figures be challenged in court.  CPR, headed by Professor Villemez, used four separate methodologies to test the Census count: a statewide sample survey, an age cohort comparison, a focused population count, and a hidden population study.  The results of the four surveys dovetailed to the same conclusion: there likely was an undercount in Census 2000 but the size of the shortfall was too small to call into question the Census’ official figures.  The counts of some of the state’s smaller areas were, however, somewhat suspicious.  The CPR studies, in short, affirmed the value of the Census count.  The Bureau of the Census, with all its resource constraints, does a pretty good job at delivering an accurate count of the population.

Of the four CPR studies, one in particular offers some revealing insights.  The focused population count concentrated on four especially difficult to count Census block groups in the state—three low-income, minority areas in Hartford, and one “college catchment” area near the University of Connecticut.  CPR invested substantial resources in the effort, exploiting its connection to a popular University basketball team, using 16 times the number of enumerators as Census had available, taking the time for as many as 8 call-backs, and employing enumerators who matched the population counted and who spoke the language (one even grew up right in the neighborhood).  The result: convincing evidence that Census likely undercounted these hard-to-count city populations by about 2.9%.  By comparison, Census itself estimates the total undercount for all of Hartford County at about 1.0%.  The discrepancy is not unexpected.  Vastly superior resources would be expected to produce a superior count.  What is perhaps surprising is just how good the Census count is, given the resources it has at its disposal.

